
How Hubby Saved Halloween
October is normally one of the busiest months for our family,
and that was true before October 2011 – the month that saw us
being blessed with a new baby, starting homeschooling, and
Hubby starting a new job/career all at the same time.  There
are so many fun fall and Halloween events and activities that
we like to do this time of year; we didn’t even realize
exactly how many until this year when we had to scale it back
a bit.  We skipped the corn mazes, the pumpkin farms, and all
the haunted attractions this year.  We did take the kids to
the mall for the trick-or-treating there, and it was lots of
fun even if there were 50 times more people than last year –
there was a line circling the perimeter of the entire mall! 
Not a problem, seeing as how we live near the smallest mall
I’ve ever seen and the line was continuously moving – as I
said, lots of fun!

I heard about a congressman on the news who wants to pass
legislation to move Halloween to the 4th Saturday in October
because it’s safer for kids and easier to work around school
if trick-or-treating is always on a Saturday and earlier in
the day.  Some lady they interviewed for her opinion on the
street was against it; she said that would be like moving
Christmas to make it more convenient.  Umm, not even close in
my opinion, but I won’t go there.  My point is that the area
in  which  I  live  always  schedules  the  Halloween  stuff  on
Saturdays anyway – I guess we’re ahead of our time here in
rural Ohio, haha.  This year we had 2 Halloween parties and
our trick-or-treat on Saturday October 29.  Except we found
out during the mall trick or treat (which was on Tuesday
night) that baby Luke is a homebody – he gets really fussy
when we try to take him places, especially if it’s outdoor
places, and yes, we do bundle him up.  Saturday was a very big
day for all of us because Hubby’s and my lack of sleep finally
caught up to us.  We began the day on a very grumpy note, and
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everything was very hectic as we tried to get our work done at
the church and ready the kids for the Halloween festivities. 
We made it to the first party – the community Halloween party
they have at the ice rink (no ice of course).  We had tons of
fun as usual, and we even got on the hayride before the rain
came and before the line got too long.  But Luke decided he
was finished with the Halloween party before we were.  No
sticking this baby in a stroller and feeding him on the go
like we did with the other 4 kids; he just won’t have it and
voices his complaints loudly.  Luke is our fussiest baby; the
others were all very adaptable babies – in retrospect, I guess
we were spoiled.  We are a very busy family, so either us
scaling things back for Luke or trying to get him to adapt to
our busyness will be interesting.  He can go from what I call
‘zero to screaming’ in a matter of seconds, but don’t get me
wrong – he’s oh-so-incredibly cute and lovable.  It’s just
that his idea of a good time is being held and cuddled –
constantly.  Which also explains my lack of blogging lately –
while  I  am  feeling  better  after  being  sick  most  of  the
pregnancy and am recovering well after the surgery, I am not a
very  successful  one-handed  typist.   There  really  isn’t  a
choice  between  cuddling  a  cute  baby  or  blogging,  now  is
there?  So anyway, I took Luke to the car while Hubby finished
up at the party with the other kids, and we decided to put off
trick-or-treating until another day and do it in a nearby
community that had scheduled it on Sunday.  We also decided
that Hubby would stay home with Luke that evening while I took
the other kids to our other planned Halloween party.  We went
home and tossed a couple of frozen pizzas in the oven for a
quick dinner, but wouldn’t you know by the way that Saturday
was going – we burnt a pizza and only the kids got fed.  At
least our evening plan worked out – I went to the party with
the 4 older kids, and we all had a blast.  Luke actually let
Hubby catch a nap while we were gone too!

Sunday we drove the 10 miles to the town where we were going
to trick-or-treat, but we quickly became confused – no one was



out; it was like a ghost town.  Hubby stopped at a gas station
and found out that the trick-or-treating was from 3:30-5.  We
had readied ourselves and arrived there ready to trick-or-
treat from 5:30-7.  Apparently my lack of sleep had impaired
my ability to read the time correctly in the newspaper.  I
can’t beleive I did that – I had checked the paper probably
about FIVE times throughout the week to make sure I had the
right time, day, and place.  And I had misread the information
each of those FIVE times.  So my genius Hubby made us a plan. 
He stopped at Walmart and picked up 2 huge bags of candy – at
full price I might add, which was hard for him.  He loves
store clearances and sales, and it’s a testament to how much
he loves his family that he bought all that candy at full
price knowing that it would be half off in just a day or two. 
But anyway, we got the candy and stopped at the dollar store
and bought each kid a flashlight.  We drove over to the park,
and Hubby hid the candy all around the park and then we let
the kids loose with their flashlights and trick-or-treat bags
to find it.  They loved it!  They said they liked it even more
than trick-or-treating, and we even got an unprompted handmade
thank you card later that evening from 7-year-old Sammie – and
I quote, “I love wat we did today”.  I should add how great
the kids were in the car as we tried to figure out what was
going on with the trick-or-treating.  They were all in their
costumes  and  ready  to  go,  and  then  mom  and  dad  starting
driving around aimlessly.  When they found out they wouldn’t
be trick-or-treating after all, there was not a tear, not even
a protest.  Just a few questions and much patience as they
waited to see what we would do instead – they are AMAZING!

I think I have some video of the kids at the mall, but other
than that, things were way too hectic during our Halloween
celebrations to take many pictures or video.  We have our
wonderful memories though, and those of course are priceless.

Here’s  a  picture  of  my  kids  dressed  in  their  Halloween
costumes on the day they arrived in the mail from Grammie. 



11-year-old Taylor was a pirate, 7-year-old Sammie and 5-year-
old Disney were princesses, and 3-year-old Christopher was
Superman:

Easter 2011
Easter is definitely a favorite holiday of mine.  Can’t be THE
favorite because nothing beats Christmas, but it’s proven to
be even better than Halloween these days.  No matter how you
celebrate Easter, there is always lots to do this time of
year, and I think our family found the perfect balance between
celebrating the Resurrection of our Lord Jesus Christ and the
traditional kids’ stuff like Easter eggs and bunnies.

Every year, our community has an Easter egg hunt, and my kids
always love it.  My oldest is now too old to participate, but
I was proud that she chose to come along with us and that she
was a HUGE help with the little ones.  Our community’s Easter
egg hunt is more of a candy scramble now.  They used to have
it in the park, and the volunteer teens from the high school
would hide the candy all around the park, but they got tired
of having to move the event indoors at the last minute because
of inclement weather.  With Easter being in April, you just
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can’t guarantee a sunny, dry, Saturday morning without muddy
ground in which to hide the Easter surprises.  So now they
have it in the middle school gym, and while they can’t exactly
hide the candy, the kids seem to love it all the same.  If the
kids find a piece of candy with a colored dot on it, then they
win an extra prize, and 2 of my 3 kids did just that – those
of you who know our family can guess who was the one with the
(as always) bad luck  – poor kid.

At church the following day, we had two special guests join us
– one friend who doesn’t go to church but began to come after
falling on hard times in his life, and a new friend who is
also  going  through  tough  times  and  looking  to  switch
churches.  I’m so happy to report that New Friend now calls
our church her church home – she and her kids really like it! 
Also, Friend #1 has been coming to church every week since! 
God is amazing!

Monday, we were invited by some friends to attend “The Living
Last Supper”, a show near Fort Wayne Indiana staged solely for
God’s glory – to depict the last days and the death and
Resurrection of Jesus.  It was an awesome, powerful show; one
I strongly recommend.  This will be an annual tradition for
our family for sure!  Especially since all 4 of our children
were moved by the performance, and we didn’t even need to use
the child care!

Friday saw the annual kid-friendly tradition of egg coloring,
and I think this was really the first year we’ve done egg
coloring with a little BOY in the house.  Our son is 2, and
what a difference there was between his rowdy excited way of
dropping the eggs into the colors versus his sisters’ delicate
quest for prettiness in their egg designs.  Our son barreled
through his allotment of eggs so quickly that his sisters were
still working on theirs when he was done, and this is what
happened:



After dinner, our family sat down
in  a  circle  to  do  another  one  of  our  favorite  Easter
traditions: Resurrection Eggs.  It’s a set that was given to
us by my sister last year, and I have to remember to tell her
how much we enjoy doing this every year.  We even lent our set
to some friends this year for them to enjoy!  It comes with a
booklet, and we take turns reading the little paragraphs that
tell the story of Jesus’ death.  The booklet asks questions
and gives you places to pause,  and you open each of the 12
eggs  when  prompted.   Each  of  the  different  colored  eggs
contains a little something that represents the part of the
story that was just read, and we have kids take turns opening
eggs.  It’s a wonderful way to combine the eggs aspect and the
spiritual  meaning  of  Easter  into  a  fun-filled  educational
family activity, and we love it!

Saturday morning the kids got a nice surprise – the Easter
Bunny had visited early and hidden their gorgeous eggs!  I
think the Easter Bunny thought it would be too much for us to
search for eggs while trying to get to church on time Sunday
morning, and he was right �  Oh, here’s a pic of the kids with
their eggs; Dude is still recovering from his egg coloring
tantrum:
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After the egg hunting , we attended
a fun Easter event at the community theater up the street, and
the weather actually cooperated.  There were Easter egg hunts,
games, lunch, and plenty of prizes for everyone, and the kids
had a blast.  We returned home and made a last minute decision
to check out another Easter drama at a friends’ church.

It seems that the Easter Bunny made another visit to our house
on Saturday night since Sunday morning the kids woke up to a
laundry basket for each of them full of surprises.  We went to
church, and I enjoyed a whopping class size of 13 first-
graders to teach!  Problem was, all of their jacked-up-on-
candy  brains  could  only  think  about  the  other  aspects  of
Easter,  and  we  had  difficulty  doing  some  of  our  planned
activities.  It’s often difficult to accomplish much when I
have a class of that size anyhow, so I took it in stride and
we went to the gym early to run around and burn off some of
that sugar!  At adult worship, we were blessed to see enough
friends join us so that our group filled up an entire row! 
It’s  not  about  quantity,  but  it  was  amazing  to  see  some
friends there who don’t regularly go to church and some whom
we’ve been inviting for years and haven’t come until now.  I
am so excited to see what God is doing in the lives of those I
care about!!!

We went out to brunch, took a family nap, and then we took the
kids to the movies.  No, we didn’t see Hop, which might have
made sense for Easter, but our older kids have already seen
it.  So we took in Rio, which is a cute family movie about a
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couple of rare parrots – fitting for our family since we
reside with a jerky parrot of our own, and we had fun.

Overall, one of the best Easter seasons ever; actually, this
season  just  keeps  getting  better  and  better  every  year,
especially as I become aware of what the season is all about
and how to really celebrate it.  I am truly blessed!

So a belated happy Easter to everyone!  I hope you all had a
wonderful  Easter  and  have  many  more  to  come!   Celebrate
Easter, celebrate Jesus, celebrate love, celebrate family –
Easter is great & we have God to thank!

It’s A Myth That You Can’t
Get  A  Speeding  Ticket  On
Christmas Day
Finding out that it’s only a myth that cops are nice and
forgiving on Christmas Day was not pleasant, and that’s all
I’m going to say about that – except to disclaim that the lead
foot did not belong to me.

Other than ‘the incident’ , Christmas day was a fun day full
of blessings and family cheer.  We drove the 200+ miles to
Chicago and back to spend the day with family, and despite
promising ourselves this will be the last year we attempt that
sort of craziness, it was fun –  although we returned more
tired than ever with less time to recuperate than ever, and it
really  might  be  time  to  sit  back  and  relax  at  home  on
Christmas Day one of these years.

Hope your holiday season was blessed and happy!!  And oh yeah,
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watch out for those Indiana State Troopers!  �

A Christmas Blessing
Speaking of family outings, we found a fun place weekends ago
in Fort Wayne Indiana  – it’s an indoor ice skating place, and
they have THREE ice rinks!  But we didn’t have time to try ice
skating;  our  family  was  more  interested  in  the  bouncy
castles.  At $5 /  head from 1-4pm, it wasn’t a bad deal.  The
only problem was that they had the bouncy castles in the ice
arena area, and it was freezing in there!  The kids were ok,
but we weren’t able to stay as long as we wanted, plus they
were all frozen by the time we left.  If they had just noted
their arrangement on their website, we could have dressed for
the occasion, but that’s ok, it was still fun.  After that, we
had a delicious dinner at Golden Corral – YUM!

But something strange happened there – I was waiting for a man
to finish at the buffet, and he apologized for taking so long
(he wasn’t) and then handed me a “Christmas blessing” on a
folded up piece of paper.  He was vague in the details; just
mentioning ‘Christmas Blessing’, so I opened up the paper, and
it was a copy of a newspaper article about the man’s family –
mainly his elderly mother.  Looking at the picture in the
article told me that the man who gave it to me was Raymond,
whom you’ll read about below.  Although the article was from
1996, he mentioned that he was with his mother that day at the
restaurant – she is doing well here in 2010, 14 years later! 
I find the family’s story inspirational, and I thought I’d
help the man spread his family’s touching story – the story
featuring his mother’s boundless faith and he and his father
finding Christ.  Below is a copy of the article he gave me; I
hope you find it inspirational reading on this very special
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holiday.  Merry Christmas!

‘She taught us by what she did’

Thanksgiving this year had a special glow for Arlene Berger,
74, and her family.

They gathered for the holiday meal in the new house the
Flushing Township resident, severely brain-damaged in a 1994
traffic accident, shares with one of her sons, his wife, and

two children.
Her house was built with funds from her accident settlement
and her family is determined life will be as meaningful as
possible for the woman left with physical as well as mental

impairment.
Her progress has been awesome, as has been the help she’s

received from others, according to two of her five children.

Raymond, 47, the eldest of her four sons, and David, 32, the
youngest, this week recounted details of their mother’s

accident and her life of righteousness.

With 15 years separating them, they hold different views of
how their mother’s faith affected them.

“I used to mock her; my other brothers did,” Raymond said of
his youth in Flint.

David said, “She was the most giving person, many of us
thought to a fault.  I remember a couple of times she didn’t
know how she was going to pay her bills, and when I asked her
about how she had spent her money, she had given some to this

person, some to that one.”

Raymond concurred, “We thought she was being used.  We told
her there ain’t no God and to quit giving everything away. 

But we weren’t thinking like she was.”

Their Bible-reading Baptist mother was living up to the
passage:”Give, and it shall be given to  you.” (Luke 6:38)



“Now she’s on the receiving end.” said David.  “Because of the
way she was before the accident, people want to do for her.”

Church members are showing up to care for her to  a degree 
the family never could have imagined.

“She gave everything away her whole life, and now her kids all
want her to have an enjoyable life,” David said.

It was not just her older sons who derided her faith.

Raymond, a Flint truck plant employee, recalls his late father
chasing ministers away from the door.

“He had been anti-religious.  He worked and he drank.  I
didn’t really know him until I was old enough to drink, old

enough to go to the bars,” Raymond said.

In 1981, their father had a massive heart attack.  His wife’s
church prayed for him, and he survived to embrace salvation.

He lived the last two years of his life a Christian.

Raymond said he also has been saved, and has seen the
difference faith has made in his life.”That was a miracle,” he
said.  “I never thought I’d see my dad in a church.  I never

thought I’d see myself in a church.”

David, on the other hand, attended John R. Rice Baptist
Academy in Davison and went on to graduate from a bible

college.  He teaches at Bridgeport Baptist Academy during the
day and works at Delphi Saginaw Steering Systems at night.

He was the assistant pastor at Landmark Baptist Church, where
his mother was headed Feb.24, 1994, when her car was hit in
the driver’s side by a Jeep Cherokee whose driver had run a

red light, he said.  He was notified that his mother had been
taken to Hurley Medical Center, where she was in critical

condition.



She underwent two emergency surgeries in short order.

A CAT scan showed 11 brain hemorrhages and blood on her brain
stem, he said.

“She was in a coma the whole time,” David said.  “After three
months, the doctors told us she might not ever come out of it
because of her age and the length of time since the accident.”

Her children were told of the probability that she would never
be able to walk, talk, or feed herself.

“Well, you ain’t God,” Raymond told them.

After three-and-a-half months at Hurley, she was moved to
Riverbend Nursing Center in Grand Blanc, where she stunned
David by allowing nurses to walk her in ” baby steps” the

first day.

She progressed out of the coma.  Raymond rememberedd first
noticing her fingers tapping to the inspirational music tapes

her family supplied.

Raymond and David recall the times she responded with an “I
love you, too” to each of them.

Arlene Berger received three months of therapy at Riverbend
before transferring to McLaren Regional Medical Center to

build skills she would need for living at home.

His brothers and sister back David up in caring for their
mother, who lost her left eye and use of her left hand in the
accident and now has an erratically functioning mind with an

IQ of 90.

“A lot of people live for themselves, don’t do for their
kids.  And then the kids don’t do for them,” David said.  “She

taught us by what she did.”



Merry Christmas!
Merry Christmas! Happy holidays! Happy New Year!

Whatever you are celebrating this year, here’s to hoping that
it is safe, fun, and happy!

Merry Christmas from our family to yours!

8 And there were shepherds living out in the fields nearby,
keeping watch over their flocks at night. 9 An angel of the

Lord appeared to them, and the glory of the Lord shone around
them, and they were terrified. 10 But the angel said to them,
“Do not be afraid. I bring you good news that will cause great
joy for all the people. 11 Today in the town of David a Savior

has been born to you; he is the Messiah, the Lord. 12 This
will be a sign to you: You will find a baby wrapped in cloths

and lying in a manger.”

13 Suddenly a great company of the heavenly host appeared with
the angel, praising God and saying,

14 “Glory to God in the highest heaven,
and on earth peace to those on whom his favor rests.”

15 When the angels had left them and gone into heaven, the
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shepherds said to one another, “Let’s go to Bethlehem and see
this thing that has happened, which the Lord has told us
about.”

16 So they hurried off and found Mary and Joseph, and the
baby, who was lying in the manger. 17 When they had seen him,
they spread the word concerning what had been told them about
this child, 18 and all who heard it were amazed at what the
shepherds said to them. 19 But Mary treasured up all these
things  and  pondered  them  in  her  heart.  20  The  shepherds
returned, glorifying and praising God for all the things they
had heard and seen, which were just as they had been told.

– Luke 2:8-20 NIV

I Needed To Smile Today

Thanksgiving Traditions
Another holiday, come and gone…  seems like yesterday when I 
told my husband that I would be on board to put up the
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Christmas decorations early.  Had we not done it then, they
would be late now; how fast time flies.  Our Thanksgiving
holiday was great, as always, and in this glorious season, I’m
making  sure  to  take  the  time  to  truly  appreciate  our
blessings, thank God for everything, and to savor the family
traditions  and memories we’ve been creating.

From the delicious spread on Thanksgiving Day (thank you to
Hubby!)  shared  with  great  friends  to  the  joyous  ‘Welcome
Santa!” parade we enjoy annually in our small town the day
after Thanksgiving (though a tad bit nippy at the parade this
year, but fun as ever!); with Black Friday bargains (Hubby
took a few kids Black Friday shopping early in the morning
this year while I slept in – always fun!) and a long, lazy
vacation with the kids while they enjoy a break from school,
our Thanksgiving weekend was happy, prayerful, relaxing, and
full of traditions that I hope will last for years to come.

Hope your Thanksgiving was happy, safe, wondrous, and that you
were able to have some time to relax and reflect upon your
blessings…  may the rest of your 2010 holidays hold the same.

Halloween Fun (Was Had)
It’s officially mid-November already, and Halloween is over. 
Because Halloween is one of our family’s favorite holidays, we
try  to  take  advantage  of  doing  every  Halloween-related
activity we can, which often stretches the season.  We began
on the Tuesday before Halloween at the mall.  They held a
weather-proof (good thing too, the weather on Tuesday was so
awful our tornado sirens were activated) trick-or-treat event
in the mall, with costumed kids going from store to store
receiving candy.  Our kids had a blast, and our little guy got
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the  hang  of  trick-or-treating  REALLY  quickly!   He  would
receive his candy, and his way of saying ‘thank you’ was to
give a little wave – it was adorable – see for yourself!  He’s
the one in the Blue’s Clues costume:



At first he was afraid of some of the scary masks, but he was
quickly over that too.  The rest of the week stayed relatively
Halloween-free, until Friday, when we had planned a Halloween-
themed game night.  We requested guests to wear costumes (any
excuse to dress up in a costume for Halloween – I really like
to  participate  as  much  as  I  can!!),  and  we  had  quite  a
variety: from an escaped inmate (Hubby) to Flo the Progressive
Insurance nurse, a nerd, a couple of hippies, a professor, a
zookeeper on safari (me) – even a few members of the “real”
Mafia made an appearance (we frequently play a game called
‘Mafia’ at game night and it’s tons of fun!  A few of the
regular game nighters decided to dress up as Mafia as a shout-
out to the game).  Fun was had, and we were able to rest up
for Saturday, which was the annual community Halloween party. 
My kids loved the hayride, complete with monsters that jump
out of the brush and chase the wagon, and we rode 3 times. 
There are all kinds of things to do at the community party,
and it’s all free: from gourmet slushes (best wild berry slush
ever!), cotton candy, hot dogs, and popcorn to carnival games,
bouncy castles, and a maze for the kids, it’s all so much fun!

After that was time for Trick or Treating, and we had fun even
if Hubby wasn’t feeling so well (he is better now – thanks for
your  thoughts  and  prayers!).   Let’s  see…   don’t  think  I
mentioned the kids’ costumes: my oldest (almost 11 already!)
was a cowgirl, 6-year-old Sammie was a princess, 4-year-old
Disney was a witch at the mall who switched to Dora for
Saturdays’ events, and 2-year-old Christopher was Blue from
Blue’s Clues.  We had fun Trick or Treating, and Hubby and I
chose an old favorite movie of ours to watch afterward: The
Uninvited – not totally scary (we usually try to watch a scary
movie together on Halloween), but we both felt like a great
thriller more than a horror movie this year.  Here is my
little boy dressed as Blue:



Sunday saw church, and we had a
blast in Sunday school as usual – except that poor Hubby had
to stay home.  Also, we were very tired on Saturday after
trick or treating, so we didn’t get a chance to get our annual
picture of the kids in their costumes sitting on the couch. 
But we got one of all 4 of them in the mall, so here it is:

Overall, a very fun 2010 Halloween,
one that I can’t believe came and went so quickly – SO quickly
in  fact,  that  it’s  already  been  over  for  weeks!  
Unbelievable!!  Hope your Halloween was safe, fun, and happy,
and that your Thanksgiving will be the same!!

Last  Call  For  Haunted
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Houses!!
This weekend sees the last of the Halloween season of 2010.  I
always try my best to do as much Halloween and fall-related
things as possible; I just love the season.  This year I’ve
been lucky enough to have gotten to try THREE haunted houses,
and I will rate them here in case anyone has time to check any
of them out.  I would really like to fit in a few more or even
a repeat visit to one I’ve already been to, but I have a jam-
packed weekend planned with other fun stuff like Halloween
parties and Trick-or-Treating.

A few weekends ago, we visited the Chicago area and were able
to get to two haunted houses, both in the area where we were
staying – Aurora.  We would have liked to check out some other
of the MANY haunted houses in the suburbs (as well as other
entertainment offerings), but alas, we quickly ran out of
time.  So the haunted houses visited were:

BASEMENT OF THE DEAD – 42 W. New York St. Aurora IL 60502 -
This is by far the best haunted house that I’ve ever been to. 
I’ve been able to visit here 2 years in a row, and it’s gotten
better with time.  The makeup on the creatures is incredible –
horror movie caliber –  and the characters waiting to scare
people  waiting  in  line  are  great.   They  ALWAYS  stay  in
character, which is very important, and they are creative in
their scariness – much more than the typical  monster or
“BOO!” yelling psychopath.  I tried to get video of the ultra-
impressive 7+ foot tall monsters that hang around outside, but
Basement of the Dead is located in downtown Aurora, so I had
to help my husband navigate around the tricky one-way streets
instead.  A MUST SEE for any haunted house enthusiast!  We
will probably be making the trip next year, if not just for
this haunted house alone; it’s that good!  4!’s for fright out
of 4.

MIDNIGHT MASSACRE – 3440 Odyssey Court Naperville IL 60540 –

https://www.tangents.org/holidays/last-call-for-haunted-houses/
https://www.42fear.com/main.htm


Well, there really isn’t much to say about this lame attempt
at a haunted house.  I don’t even think it was made less scary
by our visit to Basement of the Dead before this one – it
wouldn’t have been any better even if we hadn’t just visited
a  spectacular haunted house first.  The scariest thing about
Midnight Massacre was the hour and a half we waited in line,
which was hidden from view when you buy your tickets.  We got
a bad clue when we saw a snack stand in line – you know they
won’t want you taking food or drink into their haunted house,
so if they let you buy food and drink in line, you know you’re
going to have a long wait.  And in this case, a long wait for
what?  The haunted house was not scary.  This one did consist
of actors (?) yelling cheesy things like “BOO!”  There was a
guy dressed like Freddy from Nightmare on Elm Street, and his
“scare” was jumping up from a bed and yelling “Freddy!”  We
even had one actor apologize to us and say, “Hey, I tried.” 
Talk about breaking character!  But in a haunted house as bad
as this one, it didn’t really matter that he broke character,
that wasn’t the only thing wrong with it.  The first part of
if was a black light maze that was so obviously part of a
lazer tag course – they didn’t even try to hide it.  But there
weren’t any monsters in it or anything.  They had a couple of
cool  robots  and  animatronics,  especially  this  one  large
dinosaur thing, but it was just a head, and they didn’t do
anything to cover up the robotic looking body.  And the actors
were terrible.  Enough said about this one, not recommended –
well, maybe for a kid’s first haunted house.  One ! (for
effort Iguess) out of 4!’s

Leader’s Family Farms – near the intersection of Ohio State
Route 24 and Henry County Rd. 16 near Napoleon, Ohio – I got
to go into this haunted attraction with one of my youth group
girls,  and  she  was  a  screamer.   It  was  a  lot  of  fun,
especially  since  the  ghouls  and  monsters  focused  their
attention on the screamer and left me alone!  We did not have
the  time  to  check  out  their  new  haunted  attraction,
PanDEMONium, but Screamacres was a nice haunted attraction as

https://leadersfamilyfarms.com/


always.  3! out of 4! – Lots of the same old haunted house
effects,  but  being  outside  and  in  the  middle  of  nowhere
certainly  adds  to  the  effect.   I  should  also  note  that
Leader’s  has  activities  for  the  entire  family,  every  age
group.  Great fall fun to be had here.

Well, there you have it – those are the 3 I’ve gotten  to this
year.  If you have the time and are looking for a good scare,
I highly recommend Basement of the Dead in Aurora Illinois or
Leader’s Family Farm’s Screamacres in Napoleon Ohio.  I wish I
had more time to visit more and get some reviews.  Maybe some
day I’ll be able to get down to Columbus Ohio to go to Dead
Acres Haunted Hoochie; it looks very scary and really cool!

Anyone else think haunted houses should extend their seasons
into November for those of us who are very busy in October
taking kids trick or treating and to fall parties, etc??  I
sure wish they would!!!  Have a GREAT Halloween!!

That  Candle  Smells  Like
WHAT?!?
Something to put on my birthday list?

The White Castle slider-scented candle.  That’s
right…  if you are familiar with White Castle restaurants and
their famous products, be warned –  they have made a White
Castle-scented candle.  Yes, the steamed onion scent of the

https://www.deadacres.com/
https://www.deadacres.com/
https://www.tangents.org/holidays/that-candle-smells-like-what/
https://www.tangents.org/holidays/that-candle-smells-like-what/
https://tangents.org/4/files/2010/06/slyder-candle.jpg
https://www.whitecastle.com/


famous little burgers can now be brought into your home!

According to an article that ran on nydailynews.com:

“The candle has a top note of diced sweet onions and crisp
pickle, the middle notes are beef patty, cheese and ketchup,
and bottom note is a warm burger bun. It all comes together
to create this amazing aroma of a White Castle Slider.”

Ok, so I don’t really want the White Castle scented candle for
anything other than a conversation piece.  I am curious about
how it smells, but for my birthday I would much rather have a
terrifically fun weekend, which is always probable thanks to
my wonderful family and the awesome local 4th of July events
that are usually planned.  On my birthday, the 3rd of July
(please don’t remind me that I share my birthday with one of
my  least  favorite  actors),  we  will  probably  catch  some
fireworks somewhere, as that is one of my favorite thing to do
every year.  Since the 4th of July is on a Sunday this year,
we will be going to church, so we have to find a way to get
out to the airport as well for the annual fly-in breakfast
which is always a lot of fun.  After church, probably during
the little dude’s nap, we have a lot of packing to do for a
super-fun  week  in  the  woods  of  southern  Indiana  with  the
extended family – more about that when we return in a week or
more.

HAVE A VERY HAPPY AND SAFE 4TH OF JULY WEEKEND!!!

HAPPY BIRTHDAY AMERICA!!!

https://www.nydailynews.com/lifestyle/food/2010/05/07/2010-05-07_if_you_luv_the_smell_of_burger_white_castle_candles_selling_fast.html
https://tangents.org/4/files/2010/06/flag.jpg

